Contra Costa College                                                                                            College Council Minutes

2600 Mission Bell Drive





           Thursday, December 13, 2012

San Pablo, CA 94806





           

 2:00 p.m., Fireside Room

Present:  

Faculty:  Bonnie Holt, Wayne Organ, Kenyetta Tribble
Managers:  Karl Debro, James Eyestone, Donna Floyd, Mariles Magalong, Denise Noldon

Students:  Ysrael Condori, Jasmine Ramezanzadeh
Classfied:  Seti Sidharta; Shondra West

Guests:  Bruce King, Sue Abe
Absent:  Alma Cardenas, Beth Goehring, Wayne Organ, Kelly Ramos, Wendy Williams 


1.  
Call to Order - Shondra called the meeting to order at 2:15 p.m.

CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

2.  
Approval of Agenda – Agenda approved.  

3. Approval of Minutes from November 8, 2012 – The Proposal for Children in the Classroom 

will be placed on the February College Council agenda.  The proposal has to be vetted through President’s Cabinet first.  Minutes approved.

4.   
Facilities Report –Bruce King reported on several items:

· The elevator in the Liberal Arts Building should be operational this spring semester.
· We are working on two new parking spaces at the Knox Center.  The plans have been approved by the City of San Pablo and, once the plans are returned to us, we will submit them to the DSA.  Once the DSA approves them, we will put the job out to bid.  
· Renovations on the culinary garden will begin this month.
ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

NONCONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

5.  
Student Success Summit Committee – Vision, Mission and Goals Statements  – Karl addressed this issue in Kelly’s absence.  He distributed a vision and mission statement for the Student Success Committee.  Karl, on behalf of Kelly, asked College Council to approve the Student Success Committee as a formal committee under College Council.  

Vision Statement:  All constituencies collaborate to maintain a culture of access, equity and excellence for students throughout the campus and community.
Mission Statement:  Create a culture of collaboration and advocacy within our campus community to ensure student access, equity and excellence.
Wayne said they are still working on the restructuring of the campus committees and the Student Success Committee (formerly Achievement Gap Committee) is in place under College Council in the restructuring of the campus committees.  The change of name from the Achievement Gap Committee to Student Success Summit Committee is also being addressed with the restructuring of the campus committees.  

Donna said she would like to see the word “success” in the vision and/or mission statements.  James said that the committee is called Student Success and perhaps “success” doesn’t necessarily need to be in the statements.  Donna said that success is a measurable outcome where “excellence” is subjective and relative.  After some discussion, was decided to include “success” in the Mission Statement.
This item will be re-addressed at the February College Council meeting.

6.  SLO Coordinating Committee as sub-committee of College Council – Donna said our current SLO Coordinator, Wendy Williams, is retiring at the end of this month.  A job announcement will be distributed soon to full-time faculty for 20% reassigned time for this position.  The committee members have been editing the current job description.  There has been concern among some of the committee members saying that the reassigned time needs to be increased.  However, since Wendy is willing to work with the committee through the spring semester the increase in hours may not be necessary for next semester.  The committee has been working on self-evaluation on SLO’s using an authentic model.  
7.  Annual Unit Plan Budget Augmentation Process – Wayne and Donna – Wayne said the Budget Committee has been working on a method to line up our budgetary process with our planning processes in order for the college to respond to one of our last accreditation recommendations.  This process was initially completed with the budget augmentation requests through the annual unit planning process.  The Budget Committee has now expanded the annual unit plan application to include classified staffing requests.   The annual unit plan applications have also been revised to include departmental budget requests so that the entire campus will all use the same process for all budgetary needs.  Wayne presented the revised Annual Unit Plan application form.  Seti said she had revised it even further to include classified staffing requests.  Each department now needs to show how their requests are linked to their SLOs or AUOs.  The requests also need to show how they are linked to the college and/or district strategic initiatives as well as address federal, state and accreditation mandates.  There is a new section on the application called “Safety Issues” that addresses if the budget request(s) will help ameliorate any safety issue on campus.   The last new section on the application is called “Other Considerations.”  Wayne will send the updated version that includes the Box 2A additions to the College Council members.  Wayne presented the rubric used by the committee for the revised application.  
James expressed concerns about addressing “safety issues” through this revised budget process.  James asked, shouldn’t the college take care of safety issues automatically?  Denise said that most likely the safety issues submitted through this process will not be urgent issues.  James then suggested there should be a definition as to what a “safety” issue is on the application.  Denise is said it would mean that the request is not of an emergency or urgent need.  
There was some confusion about if this revised process was solely for the $3,000 budget augmentation or for all departmental budget requests.   Denise clearly stated that the former Annual Unit Plan Budget Augmentation Process has now been revised to become the Annual Unit Process Plan.  The $50,000 generously awarded annually by the Contra Costa College Foundation will now be awarded through the revised Annual Unit Plan Process for all budgetary requests.  The “augmentation process” will be removed from the agenda for the February meeting on this topic.  Denise explained that we are no longer “rolling over” budgets and all budget requests will be submitted through this new revised process.  

After a motion was made to move forward with this process, it was immediately retracted after further discussion.  Wayne said he would like to table this item and bring it to the next meeting titled as:  The Revised Annual Unit Process Plan.  Wayne said we need to clarify our communication lines before we move forward.  

James asked that any drafts on this proposal be distributed ahead of time to the College Council members so the membership may read it in order to be ready to vote at the February meeting.  James said the budget augmentation process we have used in the past has been much too cumbersome for just $3,000.00.  It makes complete sense to invoke this process for all operational budgets.  Denise will attend the next Budget Committee to explain the justification for invoking this new process.  
8.  Revised Box 2A Process – Denise said based on feedback received on the Box 2A process and based on the fiscal environment over the last couple of years (not knowing if we would have monies available for Box 2A), the process has been revised to make the process a more participatory process.  With the passage of Proposition 30 we are now able to move forward with hiring a minimum of five faculty positions as CCC.  Full-time Faculty Hiring Requests is the new name of Box 2A.  The revised application added areas that had not been on the previous application for hiring full-time faculty.  These new areas include connections with SLO and AUO assessments and connections made to college and district-wide strategic initiatives.  Degrees and certificate completion were other added component to the process.  Department faculty members have been invited, if they want, to present their application to the Box 2A Committee which is comprised of the College President, Academic Senate President, United Faculty Vice President and College Vice President.  Presentations will be made during flex week on January 9 and 10th in the mornings.  Denise said it seemed to be the consensus of the faculty that the former Box 2A process was completed in secrecy and this revised process offers an air of transparency.  

Donna continued to report that we are proposing to fill five faculty positions with this revised process.  The Box 2A Committee will listen to the faculty presentations and ultimately make a decision as to what positions are filled.  Donna said this piloted process was vetted by to two divisions and the academic senate.  Denise thanked Wayne and Donna for their work on this process.  

A motion made and seconded to move forward with this revised process in order to ultimately accept five new additional faculty positions.  The motion carried unanimously.
9.  Budget Proposal – Funding Library Saturday Hours for Spring 2013 –Donna said the Library requested funds to extend the hours of the Library to be open for four hours on Saturdays through the spring semester.  Library staff members looked at options for additional hours for the Library which included adding a day over a week’s time or opening on Saturdays.   It was decided it would be optimal for our students to have the Library open for four hours on Saturdays.  The President’s Office has allocated $7,000.00 for this purpose. If the Library wishes to continue this practice after the spring semester, then they will have to write the request on their revised annual unit plan application.  This past Saturday proved a success as the Library was full of students taking advantage of the additional hours prior to finals.  

A motion was made and seconded to move forward with the continuation of funding Saturday hours for the Library during the spring semester.  The motion carried unanimously

10.  ADA Priority List – Bruce distributed a spreadsheet of the ADA Priority List.  In 2009, the district hired an outside consultant to check the entire district for ADA compliance.  In order for CCC to be brought up to total compliance, it would cost us around eight million dollars.  Bruce said our priority list was vetted and items were rated from one to four with one being the most important/urgent.  The district has allocated $535,000 to take care of our ADA issues on our campus.  Some of that money will go to architects, and therefore, unfortunately it won’t be used on the actual work of the projects.  The list Bruce distributed only contains those items rated as number one priority and it totals $766,242.00.  There is obviously not enough money to cover our number one priority items.  When the bond projects begin, those new buildings will be fully ADA compliant.  Therefore, we will have some areas that will be up-to-date and it is the older facilities that remain on campus that need renovation for ADA compliancy.  Wayne asked how do we meet this budget the shortfall in order to complete the projects on this list?  Bruce said that as long as we are working toward the goal of completing them then legally we are okay.  Wayne asked Bruce where on the list does he anticipate running out of money?  Bruce said he anticipates running out of money on page 2 (report is 5 pages) over the next year.  Denise said we will be working closely with the district on these projects.  We have already begun work on the first two items:  Liberal Arts Building elevator and parking at the Performing Arts Center.  Denise said we will have to set aside money in order to meet these goals.  Denise said for the first time this year, we set aside $100,000 for maintenance issues.  Denise reminded everyone there other deferred maintenance items we need to take care of such as replacing roofs.  We cannot look to the district to help us financially as they allocate the budget to us for us to distribute as we see fit.  Denise said we are already talking about going out for another bond to help us cover some of these costs.
A motion was made and seconded to approve the ADA Priority List.  The motion carried unanimously.
INFORMATION/DISCUSSION

11.  Progress reports from Accreditation Committees – Donna said they met on December 3rd with all of the chairs of the various Accreditation standard committees.  They reported on where we are with each of the standards.  Wayne gave an update on where we are on revising the Mission Statement and where we are on our research report in regards to self-evaluation:   example employee and student satisfaction surveys.  A flex activity is planned for all chairs and committee members on January 9th from 2:00 to 3:00 p.m. to update everyone on the existing accreditation timeline and completing the self-evaluation and reporting on respective standards.  Accreditation information is being posted on the Portal.  The first draft of the self-study should be developed by April 1st and Jason Berner will be the editor.  The College Master Plan and other documents also need to be reviewed.  

12.  Student Success Summit Committee Update – No report.

13.  Planning Committee Update - Wayne said we have completed forums with most of the constituency groups for the revision of the Mission Statement and those responses have been posted on portal.  The Planning Committee will organize a public forum next semester for revision of the Mission Statement.  Wayne said he didn’t initially feel he was receiving enough completed employee satisfaction surveys but he has been receiving more of them recently.

14.  Campus Construction Updates - Donna asked James if he has had the opportunity to vet the Music Building with his punch list.  It doesn’t appear as though we will be able to occupy the Music Department next semester.  Wayne thanked the automotive department for refurbishing the 50 year old music lockers as they now look brand new and as though they were purchased with the new building.  Wayne donated $130.00 worth of chicken to the automotive department barbeque to express his appreciation.  Wayne also thanked Denise for insisting that we do not occupy the building until the punch list is completed.  Donna said the other projects are still moving along.  The Bookstore, Student Life and food vendor in cafeteria will remain in place through the spring semester.  We do have the portables for the Bookstore.  The district is still looking for a food truck for our current food vendor to use and then our culinary arts department will use it after the construction is completed.  

15. Reports from constituency groups – Students - Ysrael said they met last Wednesday and agreed to pay the Bookstore $15,000 for a book rental program and $3000 to the Library for a reserve book program.  The ASU helped with the costs of transportation to send Culinary Arts students to the Dryer’s Factory for their field trip.  They are planning the student “welcome month” as well as their retreat to include leadership building.  They have invited DVC and LMC student unions and clubs to their retreat.  

Managers – Denise said managers basically discussed most everything in Management Council discussed at today’s College Council meeting.  The management evaluation process is progressing on schedule.  
Faculty – Wayne said they have been working on the Box 2A revisions.  They also looked at the DVC scheduling process.  

Classified – Shondra said tomorrow is their holiday retreat at the La Revolucion restaurant from 2:00 to 5:00 p.m. and thus far they have 49 classified attending this event.  Activities are planned and Dr. Noldon will be the guest of honor.  Ronke will give a presentation on protection against fraud.  A couple of holiday activities will also be included at this event.  Shondra wished everyone a happy holiday season on behalf of the classified staff.

16.  Announcements- Music program is tomorrow night in the Knox Center at 8:00 p.m.   Wayne said it is a “snappy” program with great entertainment.  
17. Next meeting – February 14, 2013.

18. Meeting adjourned at 3:45 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President
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